
Seniors will soon say farewell to
peers and embark on a new chapter
of their educational careers.
Readying graduates for college has
been an intense, yearlong process.
This year’s 250 seniors sent 646
applications to colleges nationwide. 

Rocky Point Director of Guidance
Annette Sclafani explained that the
road to college admittance actually
begins prior to their freshman year.
“The guidance department gets
students to start thinking about

applying to higher learning institutions prior to high school, and as soon as the
middle school level,” Ms. Sclafani commented. 

Each year, the district hosts more
than 50 on-campus college visits,
workshops, and PSAT/SAT
preparatory classes, and other
activities that promote early
planning. Students and parents were
recently invited to attend the district’s
annual College Information Night,
which welcomed two guest speakers:
Suffolk County Community College
Director of Admissions and
Enrollment Management Dr. Kate
Rowe and St. Joseph’s College
Associate Vice President for Enrollment Management and Director of
Admissions Gigi Lamens. Families were briefed on the
differences and advantages of attending either a two or
four-year school. Additionally, a student panel
described the college application process and
shared their experiences about music
auditions, college interviews, college
visits, and retaking the SATs. 

The number of Rocky Point
graduates who attend four-year
colleges increased from 43% in
2006 to 52% in 2008, while
the percentage attending
college, overall, improved
from 85% to 90%.
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District Mission Statement
The mission of the Rocky Point Union Free School District is to develop
each child’s full potential in a nurturing and supportive student-centered
environment that will promote a foundation for lifelong learning.

Sa
ve

 t
he

 D
at

e

April 22
Board of Education

Meeting
HS Auditorium, 7:30 p.m.

May 12
Public Hearing on Budget
HS Auditorium, 7:30 p.m.

May 19 
School Budget Vote 

May 25
Schools Closed

June 22
Board of Education

Meeting
HS Auditorium, 7:30 p.m.

June 26
HS Graduation

HS Track/Field, 6 p.m. 

INSIDE
• Mentoring Award

• Rules of Internet Safety

• Patriotic Concert

• Sports Highlights

Students in grades 3-5 raised
approximately $5,800 for the American
Heart Association during the annual
Jump Rope for Heart and Hoops for
Heart event, held at Joseph A. Edgar
Intermediate School. Organized by the
physical education teachers, this
voluntary event hosted approximately
160 students, who demonstrated jump
rope, twirl jump, double jump rope
and hula-hoop skills to the beat of
popular music. 

Congratulations to Kathleen
O’Connor and Michael Vaden (3rd
grade), Teresa Barrett and Anthony
Lucia (4th grade), and Katie Rosman
and Kyle Strovink (5th grade), all of
who were recognized for jumping rope
for the longest period of time.

Jumping Rope for
HEART HEALTH

Three of Rocky Point High School’s top male and female Lacrosse team players have
signed National Letters of Intent to
continue their academic careers and to
secure a spot on a college lacrosse team this
September. The district wishes to
congratulate the following seniors:  

Aimee Capps – University of Connecticut 
Matt Palasek – Johns Hopkins University 
Abigail Ross – C.W. Post at Long Island

University 

Three Rocky Point Seniors Sign
Letters of Intent

Wrestling Their Way to the Top
The wrestling team had a tremendously successful

winter season and posted a League V record of 7-2. The
team ranked 5th overall on Long Island and currently
ranks 13th in New York State! For the first time in the
wrestling program’s history, three county champions were
crowned at the Section XI tournament, the only Suffolk
County team to accomplish this feat. Senior Billy Coggins
and juniors Steven Dutton and Anthony Volpe (all
pictured here) also qualified to compete at the New York
State championships in Albany.

Sports Highlights

The Rocky Point High School
Varsity Cheerleading team traveled
to the UCA National High School
Championships in Orlando,
Florida in February to compete
against 400 of the nation’s best
squads. They returned home with a
ranking of 9th in the nation!  

“This squad and their coaching
staff surpassed all of their expectations and will be remembered as the team that
could,” coach Anna Spallina stated.

The girls also clinched a first-place win at the Northeast Regional
competition in Toms River, New Jersey, and seven first-place wins in Long
Island competitions, finishing the season undefeated for the first time ever.
The cheerleaders were also winners of the 2009 LI*NY Grand Champion
Award, given to the team that scores the most points at all levels of
competition, and the 2009 UCA/UDA American Spirit Award for having
hosted many charitable events, which included the annual Breast Cancer Walk,
Toys for Tots, the Adopt-A-Family fundraiser, and ACT Valentine Wishes.  

AT THE TOP OF THEIR GAME Looking Towards an 
Academic Future

Rocky Point Middle School students, l-r, Andrew
Marino, Cole Sugrue, and Kevin Brown participated
in College Wear Day to make students more aware of
the college application process. 

High School students, l-r, Michael Lopez, Joanna Hagan,
Tim Schoeneman, Nicole Mayer, Elizabeth Joel, Stephanie
Osmanski, and Justin Engelhardt served on a panel that
described the college application process to students.
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2009/10 Budget Update
The Board of Education is

finalizing a proposed budget for
the 2009/10 school year, with
strong consideration given to the
difficult economic climate. The
Board continues to look at several
ways to consolidate administrative
functions and reduce operating
costs. This includes reducing energy
costs and sharing services where
available and practical. 

While emphasizing reductions in
spending, students remain the
priority. The Board will exercise the
utmost in fiscal prudence to

preserve a quality program; one
that promotes high achievement
through a multifaceted curriculum,
challenging and diverse course
offerings, and a wide range of
extracurricular and athletic
opportunities. 

A special edition of Soaring will
be mailed home to residents in
May, providing  information about
the proposed budget. The budget
vote is scheduled for May 19 at
Rocky Point High School. The
public budget hearing will be held
on May 12, also at the high school. 

The 2009 winter athletic season concluded with a large number of achievements and personal

bests, as well as new school records. Junior Brandon Loomis and sophomore Kevin Vasko broke

two school records in the High Jump at 6 feet 3 inches, and the Long Jump at 21 feet 3 inches,

respectively. The highlight of the Boys Varsity Basketball season came as the team captured the

Southold Invitational Tournament Championship. Senior Varsity Cheerleading team captain

Jackie Fertig was also chosen to represent the squad at the LICCA finals as the 2009 LICCA All-

Star. Here are some additional sports highlights:   

GIRLS BASKETBALL

Cassie Jonaitis – Academic All-County
Nicole Reany – Academic All-County   
Katie Thalen – Academic All-County  
Hope Heiselman – All-League   

GIRLS WINTER TRACK

Kara Mupo – All-League
Maureen Quinn – All-League           
Paige Rivera – All-League

BOYS BASKETBALL

Tom King – All-League         
Matt Palasek – Honorable Mention All-
League
Tim Popko – Academic All-County

BOYS WINTER TRACK AND FIELD

Kevin Vasko – All-League
Zach LeCates – All-League
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The Rocky Point School District’s foreign language department
is pleased to announce that senior Amelia Kelly was a first-place
Level Five winner in the Suffolk County French Poetry Contest
sponsored by the American Association of Teachers of French.
During the competition, held at Ward
Melville High School in February,
students were required to memorize a
French poem and were judged on
pronunciation, interpretation, and
intonation. 

Amelia is one of several students at
Rocky Point High School who takes
more than one foreign language. She
currently studies French, Italian, and
Spanish, and will pursue foreign
language study in college in the fall. 

National pride emanated through the auditorium during the annual Rocky Point High
School Patriotic Concert entitled “A Celebration of American
Music.” The Rocky Point community’s families and students filled
the auditorium as student-musicians in grades 5 through 12
showcased their instrumental and vocal talents. 

Secondary Music Chair Amy Schecher explained that the concert
is the one time that all of the district’s music groups perform
together. Students in the high school
orchestra, ninth and tenth-grade band,
eleventh and twelfth-grade band, high
school chorus, and the fifth-grade
High Notes performed a mix of
American spirituals, military songs,
and presidential pieces. Popular
favorites “Yankee Doodle Dandy,”
“You’re a Grand Old Flag,” and “This
Land is Your Land” also received much
applause. The hour-long event
culminated in a combined performance
of “The Star-Spangled Banner.”

32

As part of the character education program, Frank J. Carasiti Elementary
School teachers JoAnna Fasano, Tracy Feeney, and Jessica Gerbino recently
unveiled a vibrantly colored Tolerance Quilt. 

Entitled the “Warm Your Heart With Tolerance” project, each class worked
together to create a piece of the quilt by drawing a design that defines the
meaning of “tolerance.” The paper squares were then connected, and the
finished product was
placed on display in the
school’s front hallway
for all to see. Some of
the classes’ designs
define tolerance as
speaking politely to one
another, sharing, being
open-minded, not
judging other people,
and making someone
feel better. 

“The quilt is a symbol
of everyone coming
together and being on
the same page when it
comes to tolerance,”
said Principal Dr. Scott
O’Brien.

Joseph A. Edgar Intermediate School fourth-grade students in Monique Safina’s class shared the
craft of writing and illustration with popular children’s author Elizabeth Uhlig. The illustrator of
Between the Shadows: A Memoir of a Wartime Childhood shared her ink paintings for the novel and
her experiences as Frima Laub’s ghostwriter. Ms. Uhlig (pictured with students) has published 25
books of her own. 

Ms. Uhlig explained to the class that Ms. Laub had a story to tell about her childhood survival in
Poland during World War II and asked Ms. Uhlig to ghostwrite the
story for her and to create the illustrations. The story is a riveting
narrative about Frima Gleiser, a child who had to survive on her own. 

Ms. Safina’s acquisition of a MESTRACT grant called “Prize
Possession” made Ms. Uhlig’s visit and an autographed copy of her
book for each student possible. Under the provisions of the grant, the
class will further create individual books and secure images for their
stories through use of a digital camera. At the end of the writing unit,
the students will host a writer’s celebration with parents. 

The Rocky Point Teachers Association recognized four talented
essay writers in a districtwide contest sponsored by the Long
Island Presidents’ Council, an organization that promotes public
education and community involvement. Essays written by Daniel
Infranco, Ryan Hibbard, Jamie Kirsch, and Gabrielle Pagano
(pictured here with Rocky Point Teachers Association Vice
President Anthony Nobre and President Mike Friscia), were
chosen from hundreds of entries, with each winner representing
one of the district’s schools.

The contest was open to all children in the community. Students
were required to write a
composition of 100 words or
less about their favorite class and
were judged by a panel of
teachers. These four students
were recognized during the
January Board of Education
meeting, at which they were
each presented with a certificate
for their literary work. 

The Mentoring Partnership of Long Island has named Assistant Principal 
Dr. Courtney Herbert (pictured) as the Mentoring Coordinator of the Year for
her efforts in creating the Mentor and Mentee (M&M) program at Frank J.
Carasiti Elementary School. Dr. Herbert was honored with a Mentoring
Achievement Award at the Mentoring Matters Conference held at Long Island
University’s C.W. Post campus in March. 

The M&M Program encourages students to establish and
maintain a friendship with a caring adult mentor, who may
include teachers, teacher aides, secretaries, and district staff.
The program provides social and recreational development
through the companionship of a caring adult and fosters
increased self-expression and improved self-esteem in the
student. Once a week, approximately 100 students and their
mentors meet during a common lunch period and in
individual or small groups for conversation and fun activities. 

The administration would like to congratulate Middle School Assistant Principal James
Moeller for having secured a grant from the National Endowment for the Humanities. The
Picturing America grant introduces citizens to the nation’s history and culture by bringing
great works of American art into classrooms and libraries. 

Under the provisions of the Picturing America grant, the middle school will receive a
collection of 40 high-quality American art reproductions, and a teachers’ resource book with
advice on how to enhance learning through use of these high-quality reproductions. An
electronic version of the book and links to additional resources will also be made available to
middle school staff. 

Suffolk County Police Department Computer Crimes Unit Detective Jennifer Roberts
presented students at Joseph A. Edgar Intermediate School with five rules for remaining
safe when using the Internet: 1) Only chat with people you know; 2) Never give out
personal information; 3) Avoid entering chat rooms;
4) If entering a chat room, never attempt to meet
anyone spoken to in a chat room in person; and 5)
Never hesitate to tell an adult about feeling afraid
while using the Internet. 

Detective Roberts labeled chat rooms as the most
dangerous part of the Internet, and asked the students
to chat only with friends they have contacted prior to
going online. She also warned the students never to
open an email from someone they do not know, loan a
screen name or password, or make comments that
cannot be made to a person’s face. “Everything can be
traced,” she told the students.

Suffolk County Police Department Computer Crimes
Unit Detective Jennifer Roberts is pictured with
Rocky Point students (l-r) Kyle Iacopelli, Katelyn
Feldmann, James Feldmann, and Olivia Iberger
following an assembly about Internet safety rules.

Sharing the Crafts of 
Writing and Illustration

Picturing America at the Middle School

Mentor Coordinator of the Year

Learning the Rules of INTERNET SAFETY

A Message from the Superintendent DR. CARLA D’AMBROSIO

Warming Their Hearts
WITH TOLERANCE AT FJC

R O C K Y  P O I N T  U N I O N  F R E E  S C H O O L  D I S T R I C T

Hitting the Right Notes: 27 Chosen for County Festival 

Division I Chorus
Grades 5 and 6   
Amanda Feldmann – soprano
Breanna Garske – soprano                
Mariah Mazzeo – soprano 
Emery Watson – soprano
Courtney Young – soprano 

Middle School
Tayler Baker –  soprano
Mikaila Davi – soprano
Gabrielle Garcia – soprano 
Anna Johnson – soprano
Rebecca Lane – soprano

Division I Band
Middle School
Tatiana Belanich – alto sax   

Division I Orchestra
Middle School 
Abigail Vogt – violin

Division II Chorus
Middle School
Grace Ehrenfeld – alto    

Jessica Gordoon – soprano   
Amanda MacDonald – alto        
Symone Mitchell – soprano

Emily Oeffner – alto

Zachary Riley –  tenor

Carly Thomsen – alto

Division II Band
Middle School

Lauren Mattarella – flute

Division III Band
High School 
Mark Infranco – French horn

Division III Chorus
High School 
Michael Coward – tenor
Samantha Guido – soprano
Suzannah Hepburn –soprano
Zachary Krase – tenor
Victoria Trapani – alto
Megan Viglione – alto

Recognized for Their Writing Talents
EXPRESSING Patriotic Pride Through Music

Rocky Point High School’s theater department and the pit orchestra proudly presented Rodger
and Hammerstein’s Oklahoma! as this year’s spring musical production. As the lights were dimmed
and the curtains were drawn, the audience was transfixed on a stage that was transformed into an
early 1900s ranch in the Indian Territory that was soon to become the state of Oklahoma. 

Oklahoma! tells the story of young cowboys who win the hearts of their sweethearts in the
Oklahoma territory. Approximately 75 Rocky
Point High School students were involved in
this production as cast, crew, and pit orchestra
players. The students rehearsed for months
before the play’s debut and performed
Broadway–like shows before packed audiences.
Additionally, the talented student-actors
performed a special show for senior citizens.  

RPHS PLAYS OKLAHOMA! FRENCH POETRY BEST IN COUNTY 

Amelia Kelly is pictured with, left,
Foreign Language Chair Linda Sperl,
French teacher Katerina Daly, and
Principal William Caulfield.

Kindergarten through second-grade students at Frank J. Carasiti
Elementary School created a Tolerance Quilt during the “Warm Your
Heart With Tolerance” project. Teachers and project leaders JoAnna
Fasano, Tracy Feeney, and Jessica Gerbino are pictured with school project
representatives, from left, Brianna Bonello, AJ Palomeque, Matthew
Caggiano, Thomas Bradley, Christina McCrimmon, Megan Sloane,
Anthony Maltuz, and Alyssa Bauman.

R O C K Y  P O I N T  U N I O N  F R E E  S C H O O L  D I S T R I C T

Twenty-seven talented Rocky Point student-musicians were selected to participate in the Suffolk County
Music Educators’ Association (SCMEA) Division I, II, and III Chorus, Band, and Orchestra Festivals on March 15
at Southampton High School.  The students were chosen based on teacher recommendations and New York
State School Music Association (NYSSMA) evaluations. The SCMEA Organization consists of professional music
educators and music education advocates and is an affiliate of NYSSMA, which is a state unit of the Music
Educators’ National Conference (MENC).  

Spring is in the air with a welcome anticipation for nice weather.
The spring athletic season is already underway, with a promise to meet
the high expectations set by the fall and winter teams. 

For the Board of Education and central administration,
development of the 2009/10 budget has been one of the most
challenging tasks this year, with both sources of school revenue
decreasing at significant rates. The Board and administration have
worked diligently to develop a budget that is educationally sound
and fiscally prudent. Our focus during these difficult economic
times has been to minimize the educational impact on the children
in the district while being sensitive to the financial concerns of
district residents.

The district’s mission has been to support instructional programs that
enhance student achievement, provide opportunities in the arts and
athletics, and increase technology skills in grades K-12.  The evidence
that the students are achieving is in their overall academic performance
and the accomplishments of our scholar athletes and artists.  

Increased mandates from the state and federal government continue
to be imposed on our district taxpayers. As we publish this newsletter,
the proposed MTA payroll tax stands to impact our district by
approximately $106,000.  This is another example of an expenditure
for which we have no control. In Rocky Point, we do not have a
spending problem, we have a funding problem. There are only two
sources from which our schools receive funds to educate children. It is
through assessed value of property and state aid.  Both these revenue
streams have decreased each year while expenses have increased. Class
sizes have been impacted and certain programs have been modified.  

We are confident that this year we can maintain the quality of the
instructional program while the economy begins to stabilize.  Please
refer to the district’s website for further information on the budget at
www.rockypointschools.org. The Board of Education Trustee election is
held on May 19th together with the budget vote. District residents
interested in running for a Board seat should contact the District
Clerk’s office at 849-7243. 


